1. Call to Order

The Speaker will call the Annual General Meeting to order.

2. Land Recognition Statement

I would like to take a brief moment before we continue to recognize that, as many of us are settlers on this land, it is our collective responsibility to pay respect and recognize that this land is traditional territory of the Mississaugas of the New Credit First Nation and that we are here because this land was occupied. In recognition that this space occupies colonized First Nation territories, and out of respect for the rights of Indigenous people, it is our collective responsibility to honour, protect, and sustain this land.

3. Meeting Announcements

The Speaker will provide a brief overview of the Annual General Meeting, outlining its purpose and procedural norms, including voting, proxy voting, and the rules of order for all Student Association meetings. The speaker will also make any other announcements related to the Annual General Meeting that may be relevant to the Members at the Meeting.

- Brief explanation of Robert's rules of order by Chair
- Maintaining a speaker's list
- 4. Welcome Statement Riddhi Modi, Director of Communications and Internal

5. Adoption of the Agenda

The Speaker will ask the Members to adopt the Agenda for the meeting.

Motion: Be it resolved that the Agenda be accepted as presented. Moved by: Kushagra Manchanda, Director of Operations Seconded by: Vote:

6. Minutes of Previous Meeting

The Speaker will ask the Members to adopt the Minutes from the September 27, 2017 Special Meeting of Members. (Please see Appendix A).

Motion: Be it resolved that the Minutes of the September 27, 2017 Special Meeting of Members be accepted as presented.

Moved by: Alex Stewart, Director of Equity Seconded by: Vote:

7. Approval of the Audited Financial Statements – Grant Thornton LLP

A representative from the Student Association's current auditors, Grant Thornton LLP, will present the audited Financial Statements for the fiscal year ending May 31, 2017. The representatives will answer any questions from the Members concerning the audit process and/or its results. The Chair will ask the Members to accept the Audited Financial Statements.

Motion: Be it resolved that the Audited Financial Statements be accepted as presented for the fiscal year ending May 31, 2017.

Moved by: Tiffany White, Director of Education Seconded by: Vote:

8. Appointment of the Auditors

The Speaker will ask the Members to appoint Grant Thornton as the accounting firm responsible for the preparation of the Corporation's audit for the fiscal year ending May 31, 2018.

Motion: Be it resolved that Grant Thornton be appointed as the Corporation's Auditor for the fiscal year ending May 31, 2017.

Moved by: Mercedes Burrowes, Director of Campus Life Seconded by: Vote:

9. By-Law Changes

Preamble from the Director of Communications & Internal, who will introduce all of the proposed By-law changes as recommended for adoption by the Student Association of George Brown College Board of Directors.

Motion: Be it resolved that the amendment to By-Law Article 3, 4, 5, 8, 9, 13 be accepted as presented;

Be it further resolved that these changes be enacted as of May 1st, 2018. **Moved by:** Riddhi Modi, Director of Communications & Internal

Seconded by: Vote:

10. Question and Answer Forum

11. Adjournment – Speaker

Speaker will ask Member to properly adjourn the Meeting and proceed to the Question & Answer period.

Motion: Be it resolved that the Annual General Meeting be adjourned at: Moved by: Riddhi Modi, Director of Communications & Internal Seconded by: Vote:

1. Call to Order – (Chair – Hildah Otieno)

The Chair called the Special Meeting of Member to order at: 11:21 a.m.

2. Land Recognition Statement – Tiffany White, Director of Education

I would like to take a brief moment before we continue to recognize that, as many of us are settlers on this land, it is our collective responsibility to pay respect and recognize that this land is traditional territory of the Mississaugas of the New Credit First Nation and that we are here because this land was occupied. In recognition that this space occupies colonized First Nation territories, and out of respect for the rights of Indigenous people, it is our collective responsibility to honour, protect, and sustain this land.

3. Welcome Statement – Riddhi Modi, Director of Communications and Internal

Modi introduces self and welcomes all students present. Modi explains the purpose of the special meeting and provides students with a presentation of the Student Association's mission statement and mandate.

4. Meeting Announcements – Hildah Otieno, Chair

The Chair provided all attendees with a brief overview of the Special Meeting of Members, outlining its purpose and procedural norms, including voting, proxy voting, and the rules of order for all Student Association meetings. The Chair also explained the following two items in relation to how the meeting would be conducted:

- Using Robert's rules of order
- Maintaining a speaker's list

5. Adoption of the Agenda – Hildah Otieno, Chair

The Chair asked the Members to adopt the Agenda for the meeting.

Motion: Be it resolved that the Agenda be accepted as presented.
Moved by: Alex Stewart, Director of Equity
Seconded by: Mercedes Burrowes, Director of Campus Life
Vote: Carries

6. Minutes of Previous Meeting – Hildah Otieno, Chair

The Chair asked the Members to adopt the Minutes from the March 6, 2017 Spring General Meeting. (Please see Appendix A).

Motion: Be it resolved that the Minutes of the March 6, 2017, Spring General Meeting be accepted as presented.

Moved by: Mercedes Burrowes, Director of Campus Life **Seconded by:** Riddhi Modi, Director of Communications and Internal

Vote: Carries

7. By-Law Changes

Preamble from the Director of Education, who is the board member sitting on the elections committee for the 2017-18 term, introduces all of the proposed By-law changes as recommended for adoption by the Student Association of George Brown College Board of Directors. The speaker explains that the by-laws were revised with consultation from the current CRO, Charles Wilson, who also served as the CRO for the Spring 2017 General Elections, and also with consultation from legal counsel to ensure proposed changes were in compliance with the Not-For-Profit Corporations Act.

Motion: Be it resolved that the amendment to By-Law Article 13 be accepted as presented. (Please see Appendix B).

Be it further resolved that these changes will be effective September 28th, 2017

Moved By: Tiffany White, Director of Education Seconded by: Ashley Cammisa, Satellite Campus Director Vote: Carries

8. By-Law Changes

Preamble from the Director of Communications and Internal introduces all of the proposed By-law changes as recommended for adoption by the Student Association of George Brown College Board of Directors. The speaker explains that the by-laws were revised with consultation legal counsel to ensure proposed changes were in compliance with the Not-For-Profit Corporations Act.

The speaker explains that the reason for the change is largely due to the current budget not taking into account the recent change in the laws governing minimum wages in the province of Ontario. With the current rate of 125% with a minimum wage of \$14 and then \$15 in the following year, the Student Association budget would not be able to accommodate such drastic changes to part-time staff wages.

Motion: Be it resolved that the By-Law Article 10.9 be amended to read: 10.9 The corporation is committed to providing a fair wage to all students employed in part-time positions. As such, the minimum wage of the corporation will be \$15 per hour. 125% of the province of Ontario's legal minimum wage. Be it further resolved that these changes will be effective January 1st, 2018.

Moved By: Riddhi Modi, Director Communications and Internal **Seconded by**: Jazmyn St. Hilaire, Casa Loma Campus Director **Vote**: Carries (as amended)

Amendment to first "be it resolved" clause:

Be it resolved that the By-Law Article 10.9 be amended to read: 10.9 The corporation is committed to providing a fair wage to all students employed in part-time positions. As such, the minimum wage of the corporation will be \$1.50 above the Ontario minimum wage.

Moved by: Elizabeth Orbe, Student Seconded: Madison Stone, Student Vote: Defeated

Motion to recess meeting until October 18, 2017.

Moved by: Elizabeth Orbe, Student Seconded: Madison Stone, Student Vote: Defeated

Amendment to first "be it resolved clause":

Be it resolved that the By-Law Article 10.9 be amended to read: 10.9 The corporation is committed to providing a fair wage to all students employed in part-time positions. As such, the minimum wage of the corporation will be \$15 per hour. <u>The Board of Directors, in consultation</u> with part-time staff, will review the minimum wage annually to make <u>sure they are providing a progressive living wage.</u>

Moved by: Jeremy Worrall, Student Seconded: Ashley Cammisa, Satellite Campuses Director Vote: Carries

9. Question and Answer Forum: Hildah Otieno, Chair

No questions asked of the Board of Directors.

10. Adjournment – Hildah Otieno, Chair

The Chair asked Members to properly adjourn the Meeting.
Motion: Be it resolved that the Spring General Meeting be adjourned at:
Moved by: Mercedes Burrowes, Director of Campus Life
Seconded by: Elizabeth Orbe, Student

Vote: Carries



THE BY-LAWS OF THE STUDENT ASSOCIATION OF GEORGE BROWN COLLEGE, AS AMENDED

Adopted:

December 2, 1998

Amended:

March 25, 2008, Annual General Meeting April 6, 2011, Annual General Meeting November 19, 2013 Annual General Meeting November 25, 2014 Annual General Meeting December 3, 2015 Annual General Meeting March 6, 2017 Spring General Meeting September 27, 2017, Special General Meeting

Contents

Constitution of the Corporation	2
Definitions	2
Article 1: Organization of the Corporation	3
Article 2: Board of Directors Composition	3
Article 3: Board of Directors Eligibility	4
Article 4: Board of Director Duties and Remuneration	5
Article 5: Board of Directors Vacancies and Pro-term Appointment	<u>151513</u>
Article 6: Committees	<u>161514</u>
Article 7: Officers	<u>161614</u>
Article 8: Meetings of the Board and Committees of the Board	<u>171614</u>
Article 9: Meetings of Members	<u>171715</u>
Article 10: Legal and Financial	<u>181816</u>
Article 11: Adoption and Amendment of By-laws, Policies and Procedures	2 <u>019</u> 17
Article 12: Policy of the Student Association	<u>202018</u>
Article 13: Elections	2 <u>121</u> 19

Student Association of George Brown College

By-Laws

Be it enacted as a by-law of the Student Association of George Brown College ("the corporation"), which was incorporated under the Canada Not-for-Profit Corporations Act ("Act"), as follows:

Constitution of the Corporation

The corporation shall have a Constitution that shall govern the duties, jurisdiction and mandate of the corporation.

Definitions

"Act" means the *Canada Not-For-Profit Corporations Act* S.C. 2009, c.23 including the Regulations made pursuant to the Act, and any statute or regulations that may be substituted, as amended;

"Ad hoc" describes any committee created for any purpose(s) that does not fit into the purposes of the standing committees and are generally project motivated;

"Articles" means the original or restated articles of incorporation or articles of amendment, amalgamation, continuance, reorganization, arrangement or revival of the Corporation;

"Board" means the Board of Directors of the Corporation;

"by-laws" means these by-laws and any other by-laws of the Corporation as amended and which are, from time to time, in force and effect;

"Committee members" can refer to Board members, members, staff of the corporation, College personnel, or external community partners to the corporation;

"Corporation" refers to the Student Association of George Brown College;

"Director" means a voting member of the Board;

"Meeting of members" includes an annual meeting of members or a special meeting of members;

"Special meeting of members" includes a special meeting of all members entitled to vote at an annual meeting of members;

"Ordinary resolution" means a resolution passed by a majority of not less than 50% plus 1 of the votes cast on that resolution;

"Regulations" means the regulations made under the Act, as amended, restated or in effect from time to time; and

"The College" refers to the post-secondary institution of George Brown College of Applied Arts and Technology.

"Officers" As contemplated by applicable legislation, the Corporation shall have officers, consisting of the Executive Committee

Article 1: Organization of the Corporation

1.1 The corporation's membership shall consist of all individuals who are either:

- a. Currently enrolled as students of George Brown College ("the College") and either have paid the student activity fee for the current term of study; (separated for clarity); or
- b. Belong to a category of students in respect of which the corporation has accepted a grant in lieu of such fee; or
- c. The elected members of the Board of Directors of the corporation as defined in these by-laws; or
- d. Currently enrolled students of George Brown College belonging to a category of students, such as full-time students on a reduced course load due to College-approved accessibility accommodations, in respect of which the corporation has acknowledged associated membership and negotiated the terms and conditions of membership fees.

1.2 The property and business of the corporation shall be managed by a Board of Directors that shall be elected and function in accordance with Articles 2 and 3.

1.3 The Board of Directors shall be assisted by committees, which shall be appointed by the Board and function in accordance with the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.

1.4 The Board of Directors shall delegate the ongoing day-to-day operation of the corporation to the General Manager, who will be accountable to the Board at large and report to the Executive Committee on a minimum bi-weekly basis.

Article 2: Board of Directors Composition

2.1 The Board of Directors shall consist of at least eight (8) and not more than 22 voting directors.

- **2.2** Executive Members:
 - a. Director Communications and Internal
 - b. Director Operations
 - c. Director Campus Life
 - d. Director Education
 - e. Director Equity
- **2.3** Voting Directors:
 - a. Campus Directors
 - i. St James Campus Director
 - ii. Casa Loma Campus Director
 - iii. Waterfront Campus Director

- iv. Satellite Campuses Director (Ryerson, Sunnybrook, and Young Centre)
- b. Educational Centre Representatives
 - i. Arts, Design and Information Technology Representative
 - ii. Business Representative
 - iii. Community Services and Early Childhood Representative
 - iv. Construction and Engineering Technologies Representative
 - v. Health Sciences Representative
 - vi. Hospitality and Culinary Arts Representative
 - vii. Preparatory and Liberal Studies Representative
- c. Constituency Representatives
 - i. First Nations, Metis and Inuit Students' Representative
 - ii. Accessibility Representative
 - iii. International Students' Representative
 - iv. LGBTQ Students' Representative
 - v. Women and Trans Students' Representative
 - vi. Black Students' Representative

2.4 The General Manager shall act as the liaison between the Board of Directors and the staff of the corporation.

Article 3: Board of Directors Eligibility

3.1 Each voting director shall be a member of the corporation, at least 18 years of age, with the power under law to contract. Each voting director shall:

- a. Be a member in accordance with Article 1;
- b. Be at least 18 years of age as of the date of ratification; and
- c. Possess and maintain a minimum GPA of 2.0; and
- d. Not have an undischarged bankruptcy.

3.2 Each campus director shall also be a member registered at their respective campus <u>during their</u> <u>term.at the time of elections</u>.

3.3 Each educational centre representative shall also be a member registered in a program at their respective educational centre <u>during their term.at the time of elections</u>.

3.4 Each constituency representative shall also be a self-identified member belonging to the constituency represented.

3.5 Each director shall have reviewed and agreed, in writing, to abide by the job descriptions of the Directors as set forth in the <u>governing documents</u>By-Laws. These signed agreements are to be

collected from all Directors during their candidacy at the All Candidates Meeting for the election in which they are running.

3.6 An individual member may hold a position on the executive for maximum of <u>three two</u>two terms within a five-year period. to commence upon the last day of their second term

<u>3.7 An individual member may hold a non-executive position on the board for maximum of two terms within a five-year period.</u>

3.87 The term of office of each director shall be from May 1st until April 30th of the following year. Each newly elected director is expected to attend a mandatory training within two weeks from the commencement of their term.

3.98 The Director Communications and Internal and Director Operations shall be enrolled in no more than a maximum of one course at the College per semester during the term in which they are serving.

3.10 Each Executive Officer shall be in good academic standing at the time of their election and throughout their term of office. For the purpose of this section good academic standing is defined as possessing a cumulative 2.0 GPA. The Chief Returning Officer shall refuse the nomination of any candidate for executive office without a 2.0 GPA. However, should there be extenuating circumstances the Elections Committee for a candidate, or the board for an Executive Officer may by resolution exempt an Executive Officer from this section.

Article 4: Board of Director Duties and Remuneration

- **4.1** Director Communications and Internal <u>shall</u>:
 - a. Be the official spokesperson of the corporation to the general public, George Brown College, campus groups, and at College and external functions where representation of the corporation is required.
 - b. Oversee the keeping of records of meetings, policies, membership and any other records required by law.
 - c. Receive remuneration of \$179 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5-hour work week during the period of May 1 to April 30.
 - d. Perform all duties as outlined in the Voting Director's Accountability Manual.
 - <u>Shall be the official spokesperson of the corporation to the general public, George Brown</u> <u>College, campus groups, and at College functions.</u>
 - a. Shall be the official spokesperson of the corporation to the general public, George Brown College, campus groups, and at College functions.
 - b. Oversee the keeping of records of meetings, policies, membership and any other records required by law.
 - c. Work with General Manager and Executive Committee to ensure the viability of the organizational structure of the corporation.

- d. Aid the General Manager and Executive Committee in the creation and removal of positions within the organizational structure of the staff.
- e.---Monitor all Board of Director personnel files and related HR documents.
- f. Be responsible for calling at least one (1) General Meeting of the Members, and minimum monthly meetings of the Board of Directors.
- g. Will work with the Director Operations to monitor the performance of Voting Directors to ensure adherence to By-Laws, Constitution, Director Remuneration Policy, Policies and Procedures Manual, Voting Director's Accountability Manual, Voting Director's Code of Conduct and Conflict of Interest Policy, and other subsequent governing documents.
- h. Will ensure that the Board follows its own rules and those legitimately imposed upon it by statute or regulation and bringing forward any deviations from the Bylaws by its directors.
- Will work with the Director Operations to develop, implement and improve methods of evaluating Board Member performance based on the information provided within the monthly board reports, accountability review report, and direct feedback from directors.
- j.— Act as Chair of Communications & Internal Committee.
- j. Act as Chair of the Executive Committee.
- j. Act as Chair at meetings of the Board where an externally appointed Chairperson is unavailable.
- j.—Serve as a representative of the corporation on College Council.
- j. Serve as a Board representative on the Dialog Editorial Committee.
- k. Actively participate in any other committees or *ad hoc* working groups external to the corporation, as per request or demand.
- k. Receive grievances regarding directors and act as Chair of the Board Mediation Committee.
- k.—Sit on appropriate hiring committees.
- k. Assist with training of all appointed board members and board members elected during byelections.
- k. Serve as a signing officer of the Student Association.
- k. Learn and understand current legislation and governing policies of the corporation.
- k. In conjunction with Publications and Communications Coordinator, assist with the presentation of the monthly newsletter to ensure it is presentable and contains all relevant information for students and is sent out in a timely manner, and provide guidance on what is relevant information for students.
- k. Work in conjunction with the Executives to plan an advertising strategy for activities and events and ensure they are promoted.
- k. Develop, in conjunction with the Communications Committee, marketing and public relations strategies for the SA.
- k. Collect monthly content from directors for publications of the corporation.
- k. Serve as the primary representative responsible for encouraging student participation in elections of the Board of Directors, activities and events.
- I.— Work in an advisory capacity with Dialog and ensuring that the Dialog is operating within the outlines of the corporation's mission and mandate.
- I.—With the Communications Committee, plan and recommend updates for web, social media and publications.
- I. Shall work with the Director Equity and the Director Education to develop political and equity based campaigns.
- I. Provide written report on work and future work to Board of Directors monthly using the approved board report template.

- m. Complete a transition report summarizing the year's deliverables, key contacts, and works in progress and presents the report to the incoming director of the same position during the mandatory transitional training.
- m. Shall meet the obligations of a 40-hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 24 out of 40 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis.
- m. Shall receive a remuneration of \$17 per hour, prorated and paid out in equal, bi-weekly payments of \$1,360
- <u>Shall receive a remuneration of \$19 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5-hour work</u> week during the period of May 1 to April 30.
- Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.
- m. The remuneration shall be adjusted each year based on CPI increases.

4.2 Director Operations shall:

- a. Oversee and disburse the funds of the corporation under the direction of the executive committee and will report at each meeting of the board and meeting of members on their transactions as director of operations and on the financial position of the corporation.
- b. Receive a remuneration of \$179 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5-hour work week.
- c. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Director's Accountability Manual.
- Review monthly financial statements and be informed on the financial position of the SA and provide a report of financial position to of the Corporation, to Board meetings monthly or as otherwise require.
- k. Review monthly financial statements and be informed on the financial position of the SA and provide a report of financial position to of the Corporation, to Board meetings monthly or as otherwise require.
- k.—In conjunction with the Director Communications & Internal, will collect and review board reports and present an accountability report to the Board of Directors at monthly meetings of the Board.
- k. Present budgetary updates to Executive Committee and Board of Directors when directed.
- k. Make recommendations on capital expenditures and budgetary issues to the Finance Committee.
- k. In conjunction with SA departments, Finance Coordinator and the Finance Committee prepare the annual budget for presentation to the Board of Directors.
- k. Review domestic health and dental student insurance plan on a semi-annual basis and makes recommendations to the Board.
- k. Collaborate with Member Services Coordinator and stakeholders to ensure student needs are addressed in health plan negotiations.
- k. Review international and ESL health and dental student insurance plan on a semi-annual basis and make recommendations to the Board.
- k. Review and, if necessary, oversee the SafeWalk and TTC Metropass Sales programs
- k. Sit on the SafeWalk Advisory Board.
- k.—Review and, if necessary, oversee merchandise sales, including, but not limited to Run GBC, movie ticket sales and bar operations.

- a. Make recommendations concerning auditor appointment and present audited financial statements annually at the Fall General Meeting.
- b. Will ensure that the Board follows its own rules and those legitimately imposed upon it by statute or regulation and will bring forward any deviations from the Bylaws by its directors.
- c. Present any proposed ancillary fee changes to Finance Committee and make recommendations to the Board.
- d.—In conjunction with the Clubs Coordinator, review applications for co-sponsorship and make recommendations to Finance Committee and Executive Committee for approval.
- e. Will work with the Director Communications & Internal to monitor the performance of Voting Directors to ensure adherence to By Laws, Constitution, Director Remuneration Policy, Policies and Procedures Manual, Voting Director's Accountability Manual, Voting Director's Code of Conduct and Conflict of Interest Policy, and other subsequent governing documents.
- f. Will work with the Director Communications & Internal to develop, implement and improve methods of evaluating Board Member performance based on the information provided within the monthly board reports, accountability review report, and direct feedback from directors.
- g.—In conjunction with the Director Campus Life and Events, monitor events budget and adhere to budgetary limitations.
- h. Chair the Finance and Operations Committee.
- i. Serve as a member of the Labour Relations Committee.
- j. Serve as a member of the Executive Committee.
- k. Serve as a member of the Safewalk Advisory Board.
- k.—Serve as a member of appropriate hiring committees.
- k. Receive grievances regarding Directors and serve as a member of the Board Mediation Committee.
- k. Serve as a member of and actively participate in any other committees or *ad hoc* working groups, external to the corporation, as per request or demand.
- k.—Serve as a signing officer of the corporation.
- k.—Assist with training of all appointed board members and board members elected during fall by-elections.
- k. Provide written report on work and future work to Board of Directors monthly using the approved board report template.
- k. Complete a transition report summarizing the year's deliverables, key contacts, and works in progress and present the report to the incoming Director of the same position during the mandatory transitional training.
- k. Shall meet the obligations of a 40 hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 24 out of 40 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis.
- Shall receive a remuneration of \$17 per hour, prorated and paid out in equal, bi-weekly payments of \$1,360
- Shall receive a remuneration of \$19 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5-hour work week during the period of May 1 to April 30.
- k. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.
- k. The remuneration shall be adjusted each year based on CPI increases.
- **4.3** Director Campus Life <u>shall</u>:

- a. Receive a remuneration of \$179 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5-hour work week during the period of May 1 to August 31, and meet the obligations of a 245-hour work week during the period of September 1 to April 30.
- b. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Director's Accountability Manual.
- <u>In conjunction with the Coordinator of Events and Marketing, oversee planning of events</u> calendar.
- a. In conjunction with the Coordinator of Events and Marketing, oversee planning of events calendar.
- a. Plan and oversee events on all campuses, submitting to the Board the plans for the Fall and winter academic semester no later than September 1st and December 1st
- a. Work to ensure an events calendar that reaches all programs and all campuses is produced and disperses budget reasonably and equitably among campuses.
- a. Act as an ambassador of the corporation at events on all campuses, and the College student residence.
- a. Report on a monthly basis to the Board on all campus life initiatives for the previous and upcoming month.
- a. Collaborate with Athletics, Student Residence, and Student Life departments of George Brown College concerning joint initiatives, including Orientation and move-in day.
- b. In conjunction with the Director Operations, monitor events budget and ensure that expenses are within budgetary limitations.
- b. Work in conjunction with Director of Communications and Internal to plan an advertising strategy for activities and events and ensure they are promoted to the Board and the membership.
- b. Support clubs administration, including ratification and de-ratification.
- b. In conjunction with the Clubs Coordinator, review and recommend Clubs Policies updates to Communications and Internal Committee as needed.
- c. In conjunction with the Events Coordinator, review existing Sponsorship packages to ensure they are up to date and assist in acquiring external sponsorship support.
- c.—Act as chair of the Campus Life Committee.
- c. Serve as a member of the Social Committee.
- c. Serve as a member of the Executive Committee.
- d. Serve as a member of and actively participate in any other committees of *ad hoc* working groups, external to the corporation, as per request or demand.
- d. Serve as a member of appropriate hiring committees.
- e. Assist with training of all appointed board members and board members elected during fall by elections.
- e. Provide written report on work and future work to Board of Directors monthly using the approved board report template
- e. Complete a transition report summarizing the year's deliverables, key contacts, and works in progress and present the report to the incoming Director of the same position during the mandatory transitional training.
- e. Shall meet the obligations of a 40 hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 24 out of 40 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis during the period of May 1st to August 31st, and receive a remuneration of \$17 per hour, prorated and paid out in equal, bi weekly payments of \$1,360

Shall meet the obligations of a 24 hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 14 out of 24 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis during the period of September 1st to April 30th, and receive a remuneration of \$17 per hour, prorated and paid out in equal, bi-weekly payments of \$816

Shall receive a remuneration of \$19 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5-hour work week during the period of May 1 to Aug. 31 and meet the obligations of a 25-hour work week during the period of Sept. 1 to April 30.

f. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.

g.--The remuneration shall be adjusted each year based on CPI increases.

4.4 Director Education <u>shall</u>:

- a. Serve as the primary representative to the Canadian Federation of Students.
- b. Receive a remuneration of \$179 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5-hour work week during the period of May 1 to August 31, and meet the obligations of a 245-hour work week during the period of September 1 to April 30.
- c. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Director's Accountability Manual.
- Serve as the primary representative to the Canadian Federation of Students.
- a. Serve as the primary representative to the Canadian Federation of Students.
- a. Provide regular updates and information concerning the initiatives, activities, services and campaigns of the Canadian Federation of Students to members and council Board.
- a. Chair the Education Committee.
- a. Serve as a member of the Executive Committee.
- a. Serve as a member of the College's Academic Policies and Issues Committee.
- a. Serve as a member of and actively participate in any other committees or *ad hoc* working groups, external to the corporation, as per request or demand.
- a. In conjunction with the Director Equity and Community Action Centre Coordinator, create an annual campaigns plan to raise awareness concerning current student issues, to be included in the Executive annual plan and submitted no later than September 1st.
- a. Support the Community Action Centre Coordinator to identify campaign plans and implement campaign activities and events on all campuses and the College student residence.
- a. Provide information to student groups concerning Student Association initiatives.
- a. In conjunction with the Academic Advocacy Coordinators, act as the primary advocate for student academic rights on all campuses.
- a. In conjunction with the Advocacy and Academic Advocacy Coordinators, assist with the recruitment, selection and training of students to carry out appeals on all campuses.
- a. Maintain awareness of the areas of student appeals and complaints and update the Academic Policies and Issues Committee at each meeting.
- a. Maintain awareness of the areas of student complaints and reasons for student appeals, then inform the Education Committee at each meeting.
- a. Track all student appeals and complaints and prepare a report for the Student Association Board of Directors and College each semester.
- a. Review and recommend changes to the College academic / educational policies and seek input and suggestions from the Board.
- a. Serve as a member of the College's Academic Excellence Committee.

- a. Establish positive working relationships with Coordinators, Chairs, Directors and Deans.
- a. Co-Chair the Academic Issues Committee.
- a. Plan and implement program based forums.
- a. Provide written report on work and future work to Board of Directors monthly using the approved board report template
- a. Complete a transition report summarizing the year's deliverables, key contacts, and works in progress and present the report to the incoming Director of the same position during the mandatory transitional training.
- a. In conjunction with the Director of Communications and Internal, create advertising plans for advocacy and appeals services.
- a. Shall work with the Director Communications and Internal and the Director Equity to develop political and equity based campaigns.
- a. Shall meet the obligations of a 40-hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 24 out of 40 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis during the period of May 1st to August 31st, and receive a remuneration of \$17 per hour, prorated and paid out in equal, bi weekly payments of \$1,360
- a. Shall meet the obligations of a 24-hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 14 out of 24 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis during the period of September 1st to April 30th, and receive a remuneration of \$17 per hour, prorated and paid out in equal, bi-weekly payments of \$816
- Shall receive a remuneration of \$19 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5 hour work week during the period of May 1 to Aug. 31 and meet the obligations of a 25 hour work week during the period of Sept. 1 to April 30.
- Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.
- a.—The remuneration shall be adjusted each year based on CPI increases.

4.5 Director Equity shall:

- a. Receive a remuneration of \$179 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5-hour work week during the period of May 1 to August 31, and meet the obligations of a 245-hour work week during the period of September 1 to April 30.
- b. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Director's Accountability Manual.
- Serve as a member of the College's Council Committee.
- f.—Serve as a member of the College's Council Committee.
- f. Act as Chair of the Equity Committee.
- f. Serve as a member of the Executive Committee.
- f. Serve as a member of and actively participate in any other committees or *ad hoc* working groups, external to the corporation, as per request or demand.
- f. Develop equity-based awareness campaigns within the College.
- f.—Work collaboratively with the Community Action Centre and advocate for the needs of its constituencies.
- f. In conjunction with the Director Education and Community Action Centre Coordinator, create an annual campaigns plan to raise awareness concerning current student issues, to be included in the Executive annual plan and submitted no later than September 1st.
- f.— Support the Community Action Centre Coordinator to identify campaign plans and implement campaign activities and events on all campuses and the College student residence.

- a. In conjunction with the Community Action Centre Coordinator, advocate for the needs of the represented constituencies.
- b. Shall promote the Board's initiatives and activities that aim to raise awareness of discrimination on campus and in the community.
- c.—Shall be responsible for ensuring that all activities and endorsements of the Board reflect the anti-oppressive mandate of the corporation.
- c.—Shall be responsible for ensuring that all Voting Directors and Staff receive anti-oppression training within five months of the elected term.
- c. Develop and maintain an Accessibility checklist and Equity checklist to be applied to the corporation as a whole for the purpose of ensuring all activities, events, and initiatives of the corporation are safe, accessible, and equitable.
- c. Shall be responsible for observing all activities of the Board and those supported by the Board to ensure that they are not exclusionary or discriminatory in nature and address any problems as they arise.
- c.—Shall act as the official liaison between the corporation and relevant College organizations, offices and departments dedicated to awareness and elimination of discrimination.
- c. Shall represent the organization when issues regarding discrimination and equity are raised in the George Brown College community and need to be addressed.
- d. Shall work with the Director Communications and Internal and the Director Education to develop political and equity based campaigns.
- d. Shall act as chair of the Equity committee.
- d. Shall represent the organization on relevant College committees and taskforces concerning uses of College space, security and admissions.
- e. Provide written report on work and future work to Board of Directors monthly using the approved board report template
- e. Complete a transition report summarizing the year's deliverables, key contacts, and works in progress and present the report to the incoming Director of the same position during the mandatory transitional training.
- f. Shall meet the obligations of a 40-hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 24 out of 40 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis during the period of May 1st to August 31st, and receive a remuneration of \$17 per hour, prorated and paid out in equal, bi weekly payments of \$1,360
- Shall meet the obligations of a 24-hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 14 out of 24 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis during the period of September 1st to April 30th, and receive a remuneration of \$17 per hour, prorated and paid out in equal, bi-weekly payments of \$816
- Shall receive a remuneration of \$19 per hour and meet the obligations of a 37.5 hour work week during the period of May 1 to Aug. 31 and meet the obligations of a 25 hour work week during the period of Sept. 1 to April 30.
- f. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.
- f.—The remuneration shall be adjusted each year based on CPI increases.

4.6 Campus Directors shall:

a. Receive a remuneration of \$156 per hour and meet the obligations of a 10-hour work week during the period of May 1 to April 30.

b. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.

- a. Participate in and give feedback at monthly Board of Directors meetings.
- b. Provide written Report on work and future work to Board of Directors monthly using the approved board report template.
- c. Ensure students in your constituency are aware of who you are and how to contact you.
- c. Act as a liaison between the Student Association and your area of representation by bringing student issues and concerns to the Executive and following through to ensure they are being addressed.
- c. Ensure educational centre representatives are serving their respective constituencies.
- d. Inform students of the services and upcoming events and Board Member and Executive roles and contact information.
- d. Distribute information on upcoming events, campaigns and services to students.
- d. Hold other Board Members and Executives accountable.
- d. Advocate on behalf of students facing issues in respective programs.
- d. Attend SA events and activities and act as an ambassador of the corporation and solicit feedback from students.
- d.--Attend and actively participate in all meetings of the board.
- d. Maintain membership on at least one standing committee.
- d. Complete a transition report summarizing the year's deliverables, key contacts, and works in progress and present the report to the incoming Director of the same position during the mandatory transitional training.
- Shall meet the obligations of a 10-hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 6 out of 10 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis, and receive a remuneration of \$14.25 per hour, paid out in bi weekly payments of \$285, which is equivalent to 125% of the legal minimum wage of the province of Ontario as of October 1, 2016.
- <u>Shall receive a remuneration of \$15.50 per hour and meet the obligations of a 10-hour work</u> week during the period of May 1 to April 30.
- d.-Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.
- e. The remuneration shall be adjusted each year based on CPI increases.

4.7_4.7_Education Centre Representatives shall:

- a. Receive a remuneration of \$1000 during the period from May 1 to October 31 and another \$1000 during the period of November 1 to April 30 to be disbursed at the end of each period.
- b. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual
- f. Provide written Report on work and future work to Board of Directors monthly using the approved board report template.
- f. Establish and maintain positive working relationships with Coordinators, Chairs, Directors and Deans in respective programs.
- f. Ensure students in your constituency are aware of who you are and how to contact you.
- f.— Act as a liaison between the Student Association and your area of representation by bringing student feedback, issues and concerns to the Executive and following through to ensure they are being addressed.

- a. Inform students of the services of the corporation and upcoming events and campaigns.
- b. Connect members with appropriate supports within the corporation, as well as within the College
- c. Plan and implement program based forums, with the support of the Director Education and Equity
- d. Hold other Board Members and Executives accountable.
- e. Advocate on behalf of students facing issues in respective programs, with the support of the Director Education and Director Equity.
- -----Maintain membership on at least one standing committee.
- f. Act as an ambassador of the corporation at SA events and activities and solicit feedback from students.
- g. Attend and actively participate in all meetings of the board.
- g. Complete a transition report summarizing the year's deliverables, key contacts, and works in progress and present the report to the incoming Director of the same position during the mandatory transitional training.
- h. Shall meet the obligations of a 5 to7 hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 3 out of 7 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis, and receive a remuneration of \$14.25 per hour, paid out in bi-weekly payments of \$142.50 or \$199.50, which is equivalent to 125% of the legal minimum wage of the province of Ontario as of October 1, 2016.
- Shall receive a renumeration of \$1,000 during the period from May 1 to Oct. 31 and another \$1,000 during the period of Nov. 1 to April 30 to be dispersed at the end of each period.
- <u>Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.</u>
- f. The remuneration shall be adjusted each year based on CPI increases.
- 4.8 4.8 Constituency Representatives shall:
 - a. Receive a remuneration of \$1000 during the period from May 1 to October 31 and another \$1000 during the period of November 1 to April 30 to be disbursed at the end of each period.
 - b. Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual
 - a. Provide written Report on work and future work to Board of Directors monthly using the approved board report template.
 - a. With support from the Director Education & Director Equity, ensure students in your constituency are aware of who you are and how to contact you.
 - a. Act as a liaison between the Student Association and your area of representation by bringing student feedback, issues and concerns to the Executive and following through to ensure they are being addressed.
 - a. --Inform students of the services of the corporation and upcoming events and campaigns.
 - a. Connect members with appropriate supports within the corporation, as well as within the College
 - a. Hold other Board Members and Executives accountable.
 - a. Advocate on behalf of students facing issues in respective programs, with support from the Director Education & Director Equity.
 - a. Promote and act as an ambassador of the corporation at the Community Action Centre events and activities and solicit feedback from students.
 - a. Attend and actively participate in all meetings of the board.

- a. Maintain membership on at least one standing committee.
- a. Complete a transition report summarizing the year's deliverables, key contacts, and works in progress and present the report to the incoming Director of the same position during the mandatory transitional training.
- a. Shall meet the obligations of a 5-to-7 hour work week, and is available to work a minimum of 3 out of 7 hours during regular office hours of the corporation on a consistent and predictable basis, and receive a remuneration of \$14.25 per hour, paid out in bi-weekly payments of \$142.50 or \$199.50, which is equivalent to 125% of the legal minimum wage of the province of Ontario as of October 1, 2016
- Shall receive a renumeration of \$1,000 during the period from May 1 to Oct. 31 and another \$1,000 during the period of Nov. 1 to April 30 to be dispersed at the end of each period.
- Perform all duties as described in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.
- a. The remuneration shall be adjusted each year based on CPI increases

Article 5: Board of Directors Vacancies and Pro-term Appointment

- **5.1** The position of director shall be deemed vacant if:
 - a. The director dies, ceases to be qualified or resigns in writing to the Director Communications and Internal, or, in the case of the Director Communications and Internal, to the General Manager;
 - b. The director becomes bankrupt or is found by a court to be of unsound mind;
 - c. The director commences legal action against the corporation;
 - d. d. The Director fails to abide by the <u>roles and responsibilitiesjob descriptions</u> of the Directors as set forth in the <u>governing documents</u> By-laws for a period of one calendar month, as per their written agreement.
 - e. At two consecutive meetings of the Board or one general meeting of members, a resolution that the director be removed from office is passed by a two-thirds majority vote; or
 - f. At two consecutive meetings of the Board, the director is absent without having provided written regrets to the Director Communications and Internal or the General Manager in advance.

5.2 In the event of a vacancy prior to September 1st in the Directors offices, the Board of Directors shall call a by-election to fill the vacant position. Until the by-election is held, an existing member of the Board shall be appointed, as agreed upon by two-thirds majority vote. If such an office becomes vacant after September 1st, the Board of Directors may appoint any member, as agreed upon by two-thirds majority vote, of the respective constituency to fill the vacancy with the office's full remuneration paid.

5.3 In the event of a vacancy in the Executive offices prior to September 1st, the Board of Directors shall call a by-election to fill the vacant position. Until the by-election is held, an existing member of the Board shall be appointed, as agreed upon by two-thirds majority vote. If such an office becomes vacant after September 1st, the Board of Directors shall appoint any member, as agreed upon by two-thirds majority vote, to fill the vacancy with the office's full remuneration paid to the appointed member, no later than 30 days following such vacancy. Until the vacancy is filled, whether the vacancy has occurred before or after September 1st, the Executive Committee shall appoint another member of the Executive Committee to fill the vacant office with, in addition to their own remuneration, half of the vacant position's

remuneration. Failure of any appointed member to fulfill the responsibilities of the vacant position will result in full repayment of the additional remuneration.

Article 6: Committees

6.1 The Board shall maintain Standing Committees as outlined in the Constitution.

6.2 The membership and mandate of these committees is set forth in the Voting Directors Accountability Manual.

6.3 The Board may establish *ad hoc* committees for such purposes and on such terms as it deems appropriate.

6.4 The Board shall appoint an individual to chair each *ad hoc* committee of the Board.

6.5 Each standing committee shall be called, as needed, by the Chair of said committee.

6.6 The Chair of each *ad hoc* committee shall attend and submit a report of the committee's activities at a meeting of the Board whenever given notice of the meeting in accordance with these by-laws and accompanied by a request to attend from the Director of Communications and Internal or a majority of the Board. The Board may impose such further requirements on any committee as it deems appropriate.

6.7 Committee members shall receive a reasonable stipend as determined by the Board from time to time for reasonable expenses and for serving the corporation in another capacity.

Article 7: Officers

7.1 The officers of the Association shall consist of the Executive Committee.

7.2 The Executive committee is made up of the following five (5) Executive Members:

- a. Director Communications and Internal
- b. Director Operations
- c. Director Campus Life
- d. Director Equity
- e. Director Education

Article 8: Meetings of the Board and Committees of the Board

8.1 The Director Communications and Internal shall call one meeting of the Board to be held each month during the fall and winter semesters, and other meetings of the Board at the Executive Committee's discretion and whenever requested to do so in writing by a majority of the other directors. In the event that no Board meeting is scheduled during a period longer than one month an ordinary resolution of Board members may request in writing to the Director Communications and Internal to call a meeting of the Board.

8.2 The Chair of each committee shall call meetings of the committee at the Chair's discretion and whenever requested to do so in writing by the Executive Committee, the Board or a majority of the other members of the committee.

8.3 The Director Communications and Internal shall cause notice of a meeting of the Board to be given to all committee members at least five (5) business days prior to the meeting. Such notice shall disclose the date and time of the meeting and at which office of the corporation within the City of Toronto the meeting shall be held.

8.4 A meeting of the Board may be held at any time without notice if all members of the Board are present and consent to the holding of the meeting, or those who are absent have consented, in writing, to the Director Communications and Internal, to the meeting being held in their absence.

8.5 The Board shall appoint a Chair at each meeting of the members and of the Board of Directors.

8.6 If all individuals entitled to vote at a meeting of the Board have consented, any individual may participate in the meeting by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment that allows all individuals in the meeting to communicate with one another. Any individual participating in such a manner shall be deemed present at the meeting.

8.7 Quorum for a meeting shall be fifty percent (50%) plus one (1) of filled Board positions.

8.8 The Director Communications and Internal, or such other individual as appointed by the Board, shall serve as secretary at each meeting of the members or of the Board, with the exception of *in camera* sessions of the Board, provided that no minutes shall be effective until approved at a subsequent meeting.

8.9 The minutes of all meetings of the Board, once approved, shall be available for inspection by members through the website of the corporation within ten (10) days of approval-

8.10 All matters to be decided at a meeting of the Board of Directors or a committee shall be decided by majority vote of those in attendance and entitled to vote, including the individual chairing the meeting, unless the Act, the Student Association of George Brown College Policies and Procedures Manual or these By-laws otherwise provide. In the event of a tie, the motion shall be considered defeated.

Article 9: Meetings of Members

9.1 The Board shall call an annual general meeting of the membership to be held in or around the fall of each year, at which the corporation's financial statements and reports of the directors and of the auditor shall be presented.

9.2 The Director Communications and Internal shall call special meetings of the members and whenever requested to do so in writing by a majority of the Board or at least five percent (5%) of the members, provided that such writing also discloses the special business requested to be conducted at the meeting and enough information to allow the members to make a reasoned decision on the matter.

9.3 The Director Communications and Internal shall cause notice of a meeting of the members to be posted on all the corporation's notice boards and published in the corporation's newspaper<u>and website</u> at least ten (10) days, excluding statutory holidays prior to the meeting, indicating the date and time of the meeting and at which office of the corporation within the City of Toronto the meeting shall be held. Notice of a meeting of the members shall remind members of the right to vote by proxy. In the case of a special meeting and enough information to allow the members to make a reasoned decision on the matter. Pursuant to subsection 197(1) (Fundamental Change) of the Act, a special resolution of the members is required to make any amendment to the By-laws of the corporation to change the manner of giving notice to members entitled to vote at a meeting of members.

9.4 Quorum for a meeting of the members shall be thirty (30) current members present in person or by proxy. The individual chairing any meeting for which quorum is not obtained within thirty (30) minutes after the meeting is scheduled to begin, or for which quorum ceases to exist, shall adjourn such meeting to another day and time of which no further notice need be given.

9.5 All matters to be decided at a meeting of the members shall be decided by majority vote of those in attendance and entitled to vote, including the individual chairing the meeting, unless the Act, the Student Association of George Brown College Policies and Procedures Manual or these By-laws otherwise provide. In the event of a tie, the motion shall be considered defeated.

9.6 Members shall be entitled to attend and vote at a meeting of members by proxy, by providing a written proxy to another member in the form prescribed by the Board. Any one member may hold not more than two (2) proxies. Pursuant to subsection 197(1) (Fundamental Change) of the Act, a special resolution of the members is required to make any amendment to the by-laws of the Corporation to change this method of voting by members not in attendance at a meeting of members.

9.7 A motion intended for a meeting of the members from any individual member shall be placed on the agenda of a meeting of the Board if fifteen (15) members sign a petition in support of it. The full text of the motion must be included on the petition and the text of the motion and signed petitions must be submitted to the Director of Communications and Internal a minimum of ten (10) business days before the meeting of the Board."

Article 10: Legal and Financial

10.1 The head office of the corporation shall be in the city of Toronto, in the province of Ontario.

10.2 The seal, an impression of which is stamped in the margin, shall be the seal of the corporation. The seal shall remain in the custody of the Director Communications and Internal, or such other director as the Board may designate, and shall be affixed by such individual documents requiring it.

10.3 The fiscal year of the corporation shall be from June 1 to May 31.

10.4 Contracts, cheques and other documents to be executed by the corporation shall be signed by two individuals: the General Manager, and in that person's absence or unavailability, the Operations Manager or Equity and Advocacy Manager `` and one of either the Director of Operations or the Director Communications and Internal.

10.5 The corporation may borrow funds whenever authorized to do so by a two-thirds majority vote of the Board of Directors.

10.6 The Board shall be cause all proper accounts, books and records to be regularly and properly kept on behalf of the corporation.

10.7 An external auditor shall be appointed at each annual general meeting of the members to audit the corporation's financial statements and report to the members. The auditor shall serve as such until the next annual general meeting unless in the meantime another auditor is appointed by the members or the auditor resigns. If the auditor resigns, the Board shall appoint another auditor to serve until the next annual general meeting.

10.8 All directors, officers and other employees and their respective heirs, executors and administrators shall at all times be indemnified and saved harmless by the corporation from and against all liability incurred as a result of the execution of duties owed to the corporation, except to the extent that such liability results from the individual's willful neglect or default.

10.9 The corporation is committed to providing a fair wage to all students employed in part time positions. As such, the minimum wage of the corporation will be 125% of the province of Ontario's legal minimum wage.

NOTE: ON JANUARY 1, 2018 SECTION 10.9 IS REPEALED AND SUBSTITUTED WITH:

10.9 The corporation is committed to providing a fair wage to all students employed in part time positions. As such, the minimum wage of the corporation will be \$15 per hour. The Student Assocation Board in consultation with part time staff will review the minimum wage annually to make sure they are providing a progressive living wage.

<u>10.9 The corporation is committed to providing a fair wage to all students employed in part-time positions.</u> As such, the minimum wage of the corporation will be \$15 per hour. The Student Association Board in consultation with part time staff will review the minimum wage annually to make sure they are providing a progressive living wage.

10.10 Each fiscal year, a minimum of 5% of the General Operating Budget will be distributed evenly amongst the constituency centres for programming and student staff.

Article 11: Adoption and Amendment of By-laws, Policies and Procedures

11.1 These By-laws may be amended or replaced by a majority vote of the Board and a subsequent majority vote of the members, provided that the full text of such amendment or replacement is included in the respective notices for such meetings. This section does not apply to a By-law that requires a special resolution of the members according to subsection 197(1) (fundamental change) of the Act.

11.2 Notwithstanding paragraph 11.1, no amendment or replacement of these By-laws shall be effective until approved by the Ministry of Industry Canada.

11.3 These by-laws may be corrected by Director Communications and Internal, the By-laws Committee and/or the Communications and Internal Committee, to be approved by the Board, for the purposes of rectifying:

a. Spelling, punctuation, and grammatical errors.

b. Incongruences of language, including the names, titles and positions of documents and persons elected or hired by the Board, as well as other language and terms used throughout governing documents.

c. Errors and changes in the numbering of provisions or other portions of these by-laws, other governing documents, and the Act.

d. An error to a correction that is identified with the appropriate correction also identified.

e. The Board shall be notified in writing when a correction has been made, and the updated bylaws published upon approval.

11.4 The Board shall produce such policies and procedures as are required by these By-laws, and may produce such other policies and procedures not inconsistent with these By-laws as it deems appropriate. The Board shall cause the policies entitled Student Association of George Brown College Policies and Procedures Manual.

11.5 Policies and Procedures may be amended or replaced by majority vote of the Board, provided that the full text of such amendment is available not less than ten (10) business days prior to the meeting at which the amendment or replacement is to be considered and the amendment or replacement is included in the respective notices for such meetings.

Article 12: Policy of the Student Association

12.1 Establishment of Policy

- a. Policy for the Student Association may be established from time to time by the Board in accordance to the following guidelines:
- b. Operational Policy:

i. Operational Policy consists of policy that outlines the framework of managing the operations of the Student Association.

ii. To adopt, amend, or rescind Operational Policy, a majority of two-thirds (2/3) of the Board must vote in favour.

c. Issues Policy:

i. Issues Policy consists of policy that the Student Association takes a stance on. It is policy that either opposes, supports and/or condones, but not limited to, actions that the Student Association or a third-party carries out. An example of such policy is taking a stance on international, national and domestic issues, such as tuition fees.

ii. To adopt, amend, or rescind Issues Policy, ordinary resolution of the Board must vote in favour.

12.2 All policy remains the policy of the Student Association until changes, or retracted by a vote of the same or higher authority as that which established the policy.

12.3 All policy of the Student Association shall be maintained in the Policy Booklet of the Student Association.

Article 13: Elections

13.1 Administration of Elections

The Student Association of George Brown College is committed to an elected leadership, chosen from and by its student membership. The Student Association, by way of these By-laws, seeks to ensure that the election process is conducted in a fair, consistent and accessible manner. The students of George Brown College are entitled to full representation at all levels of the Student Association. The Student Association is strongly committed to the ideals of safety, equity and accessibility and encourages students of diverse backgrounds and from traditionally underrepresented groups to run in elections.

The Student Association shall govern all the elections of the Student Association. Procedures for elections shall be found in the By-Laws of the Student Association. An Operations Manual for the Elections Committee (OMEC) will be maintained by the elections committee to ensure consistency in annual elections and codify practices that enhance the transparency and strength of the Elections Process. In circumstances where there is no contradiction between the By-Laws and the OMEC, the By-laws shall supersede the OMEC. A fact sheet, based upon the OMEC, will be drafted in accessible language to assist students' understanding of the Elections Processes.

13.2 Election Committee and the Chief Returning Officer

a. The Elections Committee will be as follows: --General Manager (or designated manager) -Two Members of the Board, as determined through a nomination and vote taken by the Board of Directors, requiring a two-thirds majority vote. -Chief Returning Officer (CRO) of the Elections.

i. The General Manager shall be the Chair of the committee until a Chief Returning Officer is appointed.

ii. Upon the appointment of a Chief Returning Officer, the Chief Returning Officer shall be the chair of the committee; and

iii. The General Manager shall ensure that administrative practices and procedures of the student association is carried out by the Chief Returning Officer, and shall be the principal contact and supervisor of the Chief Returning Officer.

b. The Elections Committee will be empowered to:

a. Hire the Chief Returning Officer (CRO).

- b. Recommend election dates to the Board.
- c. Publicise important election dates and information.
- d. Oversee logistics of the elections.

e. Solicit feedback from members regarding the Elections Process in each year.

f. To study the recommendations of the CRO and ensure they are fully considered; review good practices from previous elections and be responsible for implementing any recommendations approved by the Board.

g. Maintaining and updating the BPM;

h. Secure office space for the CRO to work.

i. Members of the Elections Committee are not permitted to seek office with the Federation and must remain neutral during the election process.

c. The CRO is responsible for the overall administration of the Student Association Elections. The CRO's responsibilities will include the following:

a. The hiring and training of Deputy Returning Officers (DROs).

b. The hiring and training of polling clerks.

c. Obtaining a voters list from the George Brown College Administration in order to verify a voter's identity as well as the voter's Faculty and College.

d. Securing voting spaces on campus to set up polling stations as well as obtain tables and chairs.

- e. Prepare and maintain the voter registration database.
- f. Obtain all materials for the elections.
- g. Promoting the elections.
- h. Organize and run the All Candidates Meeting(s).

i. Approval of all campaigning material

j. Adjudicate and provide rulings on complaints filed by candidates during the electoral process.

k. Overseeing the ballot counting process.

I. Publishing voting results.

i. Prepare the CRO's report to be presented to the Board of Directors for ratification.

m. All other elections materials and communications.

n. Where in the opinion of the Chief Returning Officer, by reason of mistake, miscalculation, emergency, or unusual or unforeseen circumstances, a situation for which there is no provision made under this by-law, election policy or other regulation exists and the Chief Returning Officer is satisfied that if adaptions is not made a substantial number of voters would not be able to vote or for those who have voted would not have their votes counted. Then the Chief Returning Officer with the advice and consent of the Elections Committee chaired by the General Manager, shall

give such directions as he or she considers proper, for the sole purpose of enabling electors to exercise their right to vote or enabling the counting of votes. Such directions includes but are not limited to changing the dates of voting, timeframes of the election, the method of voting, or the place where voting may take place. The Chief Returning Officer shall immediately give notice of any such direction to all candidates and post such directions on the doors of the student association. Such direction shall not be subject to appeals to the Elections Appeals Committee. o. The Chief Returning Officer shall designate the exercise of his or her authority to the Deputy Returning Officer on such conditions and limitations as deemed appropriate by the Chief Returning Officer with the advice and consent of the elections committee.

13.3 Eligibility of Candidates

All members who meet the qualifications as outlined in By-law 1.1. shall be eligible to run.

An individual member may hold a position on the executive for a maximum of two terms within a fiveyear period to commence upon the last day of their second term.

No candidate shall run for more than one position during the same election.

Voting Positions on the Board shall be filled as follows:

a. Five (5) Executive Members who shall be elected by the members.

b. Each of the four (4) Campus Directors shall be elected by the members registered in an academic program in their respective campuses.

c. Each of the seven (7) Educational Centre Representatives shall be elected by the members registered in an academic program in their respective educational centres.

d. Each of the six (6) Constituency Representatives shall be elected by the members of the constituency from among all campuses.

f. The sole Non-voting Position on the Board shall be filled as follows the Board of Governor's position shall be elected by the members among all campuses.

13.4 Nomination of Directors

Candidates for the Executives, Campus Directors, Educational Centre Representatives, Constituency Representatives, and Board of Governor's Student Representative positions shall be nominated pursuant to a nomination form found in the BPM, and submitted to the CRO. Candidates for the Campus Directors and Educational Centre Representatives must obtain signatures from individuals in their faculty, from their campus or their constituency respectively, who are also members of the corporation (e.g. Waterfront Campus Director Candidates can only be nominated by Waterfront Campus students, Business Representative Candidates can only be nominated by Business students, etc.). The Executives, Constituency Representatives and Board of Governor's Student Representative positions may obtain signatures from any of the members of the corporation. To the extent possible, candidates will be notified if their nomination form is deficient or incomplete to permit re-submission before the nominations deadline. It is the responsibility of the candidates to submit a bona fide nomination or application form.

Candidates are required to obtain the following valid signatures:

- a. Executive Members 100 valid signatures
- b. Campus Directors forty (40) valid signatures
- c. Educational Centre Representatives Thirty (30) valid signatures
- d. Constituency Representatives Three (30) valid signatures
- e. Board of Governor's Representative One (1) valid signature

13.5 Withdrawals of Candidates

A candidate may withdraw from the Student Association elections so long as their withdrawal is in writing via a completed withdrawal form, which can be obtained from any Student Association office front desk, and is submitted to and accepted by the Chief Returning Officer at any time before 2:00 p.m. local time on the the business day following the All Candidates Meeting. Any campaign expenses incurred by the candidate will not be reimbursed upon withdrawal. Upon withdrawal, if the candidate's name cannot be removed from the ballot, the CRO must post a notice around the polling station to inform voters of the candidate's withdrawal. The Poll Clerks must also verbally inform the voters of the withdrawal.

13.6 All-Candidates meeting

a. All nominees, or an authorized representative of each nominee, must attend the All-Candidates Meeting in its entirety or arrange to meet with the CRO in person within twenty-four (24) hours of the meeting.

b. For an authorized representative to be valid, they must possess a signed statement from the nominee that the representative has the authority to act on their behalf for the duration of the meeting.

c. Any candidate who fails to attend or send an authorized representative to the All-Candidates meeting, or fails to meet with the CRO, shall be disqualified from the election.

d. A candidate's eligibility is not official until the CRO has verified the entire set of applicable nomination forms and posted an "Official Candidates List" on which the potential candidate's name appears. The Official Candidates List must, at a minimum, be posted on the doors of all Student Association offices.

e. The topics at the all-candidates meeting shall include, but not limited to:

I. The elections process established in By-law 4;

II. The Election schedule;

IV. The duties and functions of the Election officials.

f. Each candidate, or authorized representative, will sign a statement before leaving the meeting that indicates s/he understands the rules and regulations governing the Election.

g. It is the responsibility of each candidate to understand all information provided at the All-Candidates meeting.

The nomination period will be at least five (5) business days and will be advertised on all Student Association bulletin boards and in the campus newspaper.

There shall be no campaigning during the nomination period. Candidates may only tell individual students that they intend to run in the election for the purpose of being nominated.

If the number of nominated candidates certified for an office is less than the total number of persons to be elected to that office, the Chief Returning Officer may extend the nomination period for those offices only for a period of three to five days, or otherwise as approved by the Elections Committee. The additional nominations shall be received and treated as if they were part of the original nomination period and a second all candidates meeting, or in depth briefing shall be held at the close of the extended nominations period for those candidates who were nominated during the extension period.

13.8 Campaigning

All candidates must abide by the following rules relating to conduct and behavior of candidates during campaigning and assume responsibility for those campaigning on behalf of candidates. Campaigners are bound by the same rules as candidates. Those acting on behalf of candidates are subject to all elections rules as the candidate. Before anyone is working on behalf of a candidate, the CRO shall be notified.

Campaigning is any action designed to influence the elector, this includes verbal and non verbal ways designed to get the elector to vote in a certain way. The definition of campaigning includes:

-Verbally soliciting a students' vote -Handing out materials soliciting a student's vote Making appoundements concerning an individual's condidady

-Making announcements concerning an individual's candidacy in an election, including in hallways or classrooms.

The CRO shall have the authority to determine the rules of the election and in doing so the CRO shall consult with the Elections Committee.

a. No campaigning shall take place before the nomination period and before the start of the campaigning period.

b. The campaign period shall last for a period of a minimum of ten (10) business days including a five (5) business day overlap with the voting period.

c. Any members of the board, staff, volunteers, or committee members shall take a leave of absence from the day designated as the start of campaigning period until the end of voting should they decided to run for a position in the elections. For the greater certainty, members may perform duties of their office during the campaign period, if those duties are essential for the continued operations and governance of the student association (including: signing cheques, promissory notes, contracts, and other documents; meeting with the general manger and other staff on important and essential matters; and anything else incidental to the continued operations of the student association). Should the candidate be acclaimed, then the leave shall end on the day which the Chief Returning Officer certifies the acclimation.

d. All campaign material and/or advertisement need approval by the CRO in advance of posting or distribution. All submissions made to the CRO shall be returned with or without approval within two (2) business days.

e. Restrictions regulating campaigning, that are unique to the following, shall be followed. It is the responsibility of the candidates to familiarize themselves with the different rules that govern each of the aforementioned entities such as:

I. No campaigning of any form is permitted in the Student Association offices, or any area that can be perceived to be under the jurisdiction of the Student Association unless otherwise stated by the CRO.

II. Campaigning within a classroom is forbidden without the expressed permission of its presiding faculty member(s). To campaign in a classroom, a candidate must obtain consent from the professor/lecturer before the start of class.

III. Campaigning is not allowed within Student Residence, except for any area agreed upon by the Chief Returning Officer and the College.

IV. Campaigning is not allowed within the Library except for any area agreed upon by the Chief Returning Officer and the College.

III. Campaigning is not allowed within computer labs.

f. Candidates are not entitled to use in their campaign, any service or monies, conferred onto them by virtue of holding any position in any campus organization unless such services would still be available to them otherwise. This includes, but is not limited to, office supplies, equipment, advertising space and staff.

g. Campaigning during voting period will be permitted.

13.9 Campaign Expenses and Campaign Financing

a. The spending limit for all positions shall be as follows: Executive positions \$300.00 All other positions \$100.00

The spending limits shall increase by the CPI index annual with a base calculation for CPI increases being January 1, 2017. The spending limits shall be rounded to the nearest increment of twenty-five dollars, as determined by the Chief Returning Officer.

b. All candidates shall submit to the CRO original receipts of all campaign expenditures within seventy-two (72) hours of the close of voting. The CRO may at any time request from any of the candidates original receipts for expenditures prior to the close of voting.

c. All campaign donations must be brought to the attention of the CRO and included in the campaign expense report to be submitted by each candidate. Donated materials shall be assigned

a dollar value based on fair market value by the CRO and shall be calculated as campaign expenses but will not be considered in the calculation of a refund against election campaign expenditures.

d. Candidates are not entitled to use in their campaign, any service or monies, conferred onto them by virtue of holding any position in any campus organization unless such services would still be available to them otherwise. This includes, but is not limited to, office supplies, equipment, advertising space and staff.

e. Funds for the purpose of elections shall be provided for in the operating budget of the Student Association.

f. Failure by a candidate to submit a campaign expense form and original receipts by the deadline may result in disqualification upon decision of the CRO. Any candidate who exceeds the campaign limit shall be disqualified by the CRO. Disqualification may be appealed only to the Election Appeals Committee whose decision shall be considered final and binding as per By-Law 10.22(e).

g. Each candidate, except those who are declared ineligible for refund or disqualified by the CRO, shall receive a full refund from the Student Association against election campaign expenditures as prescribed herein.

h. A sample budget form shall be provided in the BPM for all candidates to review.

i. Any candidate who does not submit the required documents by the deadline imposed or misrepresent campaign expense is disqualified and the said election is null and void.

13.10 Violation of Campaign Rules

a. CRO shall have the sole authority to administer the provisions of these By-laws and the elections regulations made under this by-law by the CRO, Board, or Elections Committee. The CRO may for violations of these by-laws:

i) assign demerit points, including assign multiple demit points for where violations encompasses more than one offence;

ii) disqualify the candidate from running in the election; and

ii) declare the election of a candidate null and void.

When a candidate for executive office is assigned more than 35 demerit points the candidate shall be disqualified.

When a candidate for any officer other than executive office is assigned more than 20 demerit points the candidate shall be disqualified.

b. The CRO reserves the right to make rulings on issues and events not otherwise covered in this code, or to add in such rulings to supplement existing sections.

c. Allegations of violations of these By-laws shall be submitted to the CRO in writing. Such allegations must be made within 48 hours after the incident occurred.

d. The CRO may lay charges of violations of campaign rules at her/his own initiative.

e. The CRO shall render a decision within 48 hours in writing to the candidates in questions and the complainant, unless the complaint is time sensitive, in which case the CRO shall render a decision within one business day. A complaint shall be deemed time-sensitive when the activity outlined in the complaint are ongoing. All rulings of CRO shall be done in a fair and consistent manner. within a reasonable time, this is usually within 48 hours, but may be longer should there be additional information needed from candidate, witnesses, or legal counsel.

f. Where the CRO finds there has been a violation of these By-laws, the CRO must publish the details of the violation in a designated elections space in the Student Association office. Published notification of violations will only take place once all appeals have been exhausted.

g. In the event a winning candidate in any election is disqualified, the runner-up will take the place of the disqualified winner.

h. The computation of time is subject to the rule as set forth in the Interpretation Act (R.S.C. 1985, c.I-21). Further, should because of causes beyond the control of the parties involved the time limits cannot be followed, the Chief Returning Officer shall have the authority to modify the time limits in this section, as long in the opinion of the Chief Returning Officer and having regard to all the facts of the matter doing so would not bring the electoral process into disrepute.

i. All rulings regarding matters surrounding candidate discipline are to be made with the burden of proof being beyond a reasonable doubt. All other rulings of the Chief Returning Officer shall be made using the balance of probabilities.

13.11 Voting, Counting, and the elections of Candidates

a. The Board shall determine the method of election.

b. The Chief Returning Officer shall determine places for polling stations and limits on campaigning near those polling station.

c. The Chief Returning Officer shall appoint, train, and oversee poll officials.

d. Each candidate shall have the right to appoint a candidates representative at the polls to witness the operations of the polls and to ensure compliance with the standards as established by the Chief Returning Officer.

e. The counting of the ballots shall occur in such ways as the Chief Returning Officer shall direct, with the consent of the Elections Committee.

f. Candidates may appoint a representative to witness the count.

g. An official validation shall take place the next business day after counting. The Chief Returning Officer may delay the validation for sufficient cause.

h. The Chief Returning Officer shall publish invalidated results at the earliest opportunity but until the results have been validated the results are considered invalidated official.

i. When validation has taken place the Chief Returning Officer shall forthwith certify the results and forward the results to the board.

j. Once the board has accepted the results, the Chief Returning Officer shall swear an affidavit of Election before a Commissioner of Affidavit, duly licensed in the province of Ontario. The Chair of the Elections Committee shall keep a copy of the Affidavit for the official records of the corporation.

k. If by the close of nominations, the number of certified candidates for an office is the same as or less than the number to be elected, the Chief Returning Officer shall immediately declare the candidate or candidates elected by acclamation.

If at the close of nominations, the number of certified candidates for an office is the same as or less than the number to be elected, the Chief Returning Officer shall place on the ballot the following question regarding that candidate:

Should NAME OF CANDIDATE be elected for the POSITION OF CANDIDATE?

Yes

No

If when more than fifty percent of the valid votes cased are votes no, then the candidate shall not deemed to be elected and the position shall remain vacant.

I. The Chief Returning Officer shall, as soon as possible after the counting of the ballots, declare the candidate or candidates, as the case may be, who received the highest number of votes to be elected.

13.12 Equality of Votes

In the event of a tie, the winner will be decided in a run-off election held two-weeks (14 days) after the closing of the voting period.

13.13 Elections Appeals Committee

The Elections Appeals Committee will be as follows

- The chair of the Board (or designate)

- Two (2) general members not elected to the Student Association or hired employed by the Student Association.

13.14 Methodology for appointing the Elections Appeals Committee

The request for applications for the Elections Appeals Committee will be publicized on the Student Association website. The request will include the Elections Appeals committee duties and the necessary qualifications. The Elections Committee will review applications appoint members of the committee without the CRO present.

Should there not be sufficient qualified applicants to sit on the elections appeals committee, the elections committee shall appoint such person as they feel fit to sit on that committee. Those person may not necessarily be students and may be students which are employed by the Student Association.

13.15 Appeals of Election Results

a. The Elections Appeals Committee has jurisdiction to review all discipline decision made by the Chief Returning Officer, and shall automatically review any discipline decision that resulted in the disqualification of a Candidate. The notice of such appeal shall be given to the Chair of the Committee within 48 hours of the decision being given by the Chief Returning Officer.

b. Any candidate may challenge the validity of the his/her election result in a written submission containing his/her reasons to the Elections Appeals Committee no later than 72 hours after the close of the voting period.

b.c. The Elections Appeals Committee shall investigate any appeal and make a recommendation to the Board on the appropriate action.

ed. The Board, at its discretion, may refuse to ratify any singular Director or Executive office election, upon the recommendation of the Elections Appeals Committee. The Board may not amend rulings of the CRO or Elections Appeals Committee.

13.16 Recounting Ballots

If there is a difference of 5 per cent or less between candidates an automatic recount shall take place. The CRO at their discretion reserves the right to call a recount.

13.17 Ratification

a. Candidates shall not be deemed elected until they have:

i. Been ratified by the Student Association's Board at the subsequent meeting following the election results with the condition that there are no outstanding appeals involving a candidate.

ii. Attained the age of majority of eighteen (18) years of age.

b. Upon ratification by the Board all ballots will be destroyed.



ST. JAMES CAMPUS 200 King Street East, room 147 | Toronto, ON Canada M5A 3W8 tel: 416.415.5000 ext. 2455 [fax: 416.415.2491

RYERSON CAMPUS SHE BUILDING 99 Gerrard Street East, room 614 | Toronto, ON Canada M5B 2K8 51 Dockside Drive, room 033 | Toronto, ON Canada M5T 2T9 tel: 416.415.5000 ext. 4049 [fax: 416.415.4069

WATERFRONT CAMPUS tel: 416.415.5000 ext. 5360

Student Association of George Brown College **Special Meeting of Members Proxy Form**

hereby proxy my vote Ι,

for the Annual General Meeting of the Student Association of George Brown College to be

held on Feb. 13, 2018 at 11 a.m. to

Signature of Proxy

Signature of Proxy Holder

Student Number of Proxy

Student Number of Proxy Holder

Date

www.studentassociation.ca